Regulatory Committee 

19 October 2000

R00/142

Title and Reason for Report

Suffolk Rights of Way Milestones Targets Review 1999/2000  (Appendix A)

To consider progress made in 1999/2000 on Rights of Way objectives for maintenance and protection, the Definitive Map review and promotion, and to consider the need to produce a new Milestones Statement covering the next five years.

Action Recommended:

· To note the progress made in meeting the Suffolk Milestones targets of having all rights of way legally defined, properly maintained and well publicised.  

· To agree to the preparation of a new Milestones Statement covering the period 2001-2005.



Lead Member(s):


Local Member(s):



Executive Summary:

Continuing progress has occurred on many of the maintenance and protection targets.  Of particular note is the improved success on paths monitored for ploughing and cropping as a result of the ongoing enforcement campaign and the continued increase in cutting of paths during the summer.  The percentage of complaints resolved has improved and the new area staffing resources will help to continue this trend.

Although some areas of the Definitive Map Review are making progress, other areas have not achieved the predicted targets and remain an area of concern and particular criticism from the Ramblers' Association.

Promotion elements have been met.



Sponsor:
P J Thompson, Director of Environment and Transport


K W Stevens, County Secretary and Solicitor

Contact Point:
Jerry Hindle, ext. 3172


Paul Harris, ext. 4127

Sources of Further Information:
Suffolk County Council Rights of Way Milestones Statement 1996.

Annual Milestones progress reports 1997-1999.

1.
INTRODUCTION
1.1.
The Council’s Rights of Way Milestones Statement 1996 set out the targets needed to meet the former Countryside Commission’s vision, adopted by Suffolk County Council, of having all rights of way legally defined, properly maintained and well publicised by the year 2000.

1.2.
The Milestones Summary (Appendix A) is updated annually and shows the progress achieved in 1999–2000 for public rights of way for:

· Maintenance and protection

· Definitive Map Review

· Recreation development and promotion

1.3.
The current Milestones Statement has now reached its target date at year 2000.  There is therefore a need to review it, assess the requirements of the network over the next five years and set further annual targets to 2005.  This will include resource implications, all aspects of service delivery and proposed new initiatives. The draft report can be completed this year for adoption and implementation from 1 April 2001.

1.4.
The Countryside and Rights of Way Bill currently passing through Parliament may become law by the end of the year although its implementation is likely to be phased in over 2 or 3 years. This will place additional responsibilities upon highway authorities and will be considered within the context of any revised Milestone Statement. The new responsibilities are likely to include:

· Within five years to carry out a review and publish plans for improving the rights of way network

· Reclassifying RUPPs as Restricted Byways

· Increased response to removal of obstructions

· Setting up Local Access Forums

· Taking more account of people with mobility problems
There will be added responsibilities if the "Access to Open Countryside (Right to Roam) proposals are carried through.
2.
ACHIEVEMENTS IN MAINTENANCE AND PROTECTION
2.1.
In all areas good progress has been made and many targets have been met or exceeded.  Of particular note are the improved figures for paths monitored for ploughing and cropping which reflect the success of the Enforcement Campaign.

2.2.
New or replacement bridges (MP1)


249 new or replacement bridges were installed in 1999/2000, 29 through the Parish Paths Partnership.  This is slightly more than last year and exceeds the increased target of 240 set for this year.

2.3.
New or replacement signposts (MP2)


1,185 signposts were erected during the year.  This is a 45% increase on 1998/1999 and only 15 short of this year's target.  The number of signs having to be replaced through vandalism and damage has increased and now represents the major need for new signs.

2.4.
Routine clearance of surface growth (MP3)

The target was raised again for this year to 1,900 kms and this was almost achieved with 1,860 kms of clearance carried out, exceeding last years by over 21%.  It is believed that this is the highest level of surface growth-cutting by a Highway Authority in the country.

2.5.
Parish Council involvement in maintenance (MP4)
Because of changes in the way that the Parish Path Partnership was funded by the Countryside Agency over the past year with the emphasis being put on output funding, the number of parishes involved was 61, short of the expected target of 75.

2.6.
Paths monitored for ploughing and cropping (MP5)
In addition to the ongoing effort of the Area Rights of Way teams, the awareness campaign promoted through the Enforcement Officer is proving to be effective, as monitored paths throughout the County showed that 65% were reinstated without prompting and 97% after prompting, well above last year's figures (46%) and the targets set for this year (50%).

2.7.
Ploughing and cropping complaints (MP6)

776 complaints were received, a slight rise on last year. Of these 45% were resolved, an improvement on last year but still not reaching the modest revised target of 50%.

3.
ACHIEVEMENT IN DEFINITIVE MAP REVIEW
3.1.
In some areas excellent progress has been made, such as resolving the obstruction of paths by residential properties and the digitising of the Definitive Map.  Other outputs are dependent on the staff resources of the County Secretary and Solicitor’s department.  Here, staff changes have had a detrimental effect on progress with definitive map consolidation modification orders, claims procedures and Public Inquiries.

3.2.
Phase 1 Definitive Map consolidation (MR1)

All outstanding technical issues have been completed on Samford but there has been no further progress on the consolidation work due to lack of legal resources. 

3.3.
Phase 2 (RUPPs) investigation (MR2)

Only 3 were completed in 199/2000.  The Countryside & Rights of Way Bill contains provisions for RUPPs to be reclassified as a Restricted Byway en bloc unless there is overwhelming evidence of full vehicular rights.  This will replace the current procedures and free up resources.

3.4.
Phase 3 Claims Investigation (MR3)
The figure set last year has not been achieved.  Only 6 cases have been progressed.  42 recommended claims from the 1979-83 abandoned review are yet to be determined.  These cases have been accorded priority for future consideration in conjunction with those in MR4. 

3.5.
Phase 3 Formal Applications (MR4)
With resources being concentrated on residential obstructions, only 7 were progressed in 1999/2000.  Around 18 applications are received each year, but as the rate of progress is unable to meet targets, a growing backlog of 213 now exists.

3.6.
Phases 2 and 3 Public Inquiries (MR5)

Although the number of public inquiries did not reach the target of 20, experience now shows that with current resources, a more realistic figure would be 15, representing just over one inquiry a month and keeping pace with contested Orders that reach this stage.

3.7.
Phase 4 Anomalies
6 anomalies were resolved during the year, as a result of resolving MR3 and MR4 applications.  At present there are 800 estimated anomalies outstanding and the number increases as digitising work pinpoints additional problems.

3.8.
Phase 5 Ipswich Definitive Map
A working copy map has been produced, which includes those public rights of way created by legal event and all other notified probable and possible paths.  At present there is no opportunity to consolidate a comprehensive definitive map for the Borough.

4.
ACHIEVEMENTS IN RECREATION, DEVELOPMENT AND PROMOTION
4.1.
Since the Milestone targets were instigated there has been a change in the way access is promoted.  A simple walk leaflet for many parishes, where the routes over time may cease to be maintained by the people initiating it, has been replaced by the publication of high quality walk leaflets and packs where every effort is made to ensure the routes are well signed and maintained.  Such routes are accorded top priority status in the hierarchy of protection and maintenance.

4.2.
Examples are the “Walks and Rides in and around Sudbury” pack produced by the Dedham Vale and Stour Valley Countryside Project and the “The Heart of Suffolk Cycling Route” booklet produced with the help of European 5b funding.  In these and other cases emphasis is placed on making more use of public transport including links to rail stations.

4.3.
Consequently as the earlier leaflets produced by parishes under the P3 scheme go out of print, they are removed from the catalogue.

4.4.
With limited resources it has not been possible to revise the more comprehensive "Directory of Walks and Rides" but a new updated booklet giving details solely of County Council Recreational Publications has been produced and circulated to all Tourist Information Centres.  Suffolk Signpost has been published twice during the year using a contract editor and for the second issue reinstating advertising. Further issues are currently suspended and unlikely to be resurrected owing to the withdrawal of Countryside Agency funding. 

5.
CONCLUSION
5.1.
Broadly, the Milestones business planning concept has been useful in categorising elements of works, setting and delivering output targets within resource limitations and attracting support, both as a transparent document and, specifically, grant aid from the Countryside Agency.

5.2.
Achievements have generally been good and as predicted.  As the achievements are directly governed by available resources, annual targets have been amended accordingly.  Promotion goals have been met, many protection and maintenance targets have also been achieved although there is still much to be done to provide a complete usable network.  Definitive map review outputs are disappointing, a reflection of the complexity of the work, the enormity of the challenge and the lack of staff to deliver.

5.3.
Since the Milestones Statement was published in 1996, annual monitoring has shown that 995 footbridges have been constructed.  The estimated need between 1996 and 2000 was for 1014.  Over the same period 5,736 fingerposts were erected against an estimated requirement of 7,240.

5.4.
Although the target year of 2000 set in the1996 Milestone Statement has now been reached and there is still much to be achieved.  The task now is to produce a new Milestone Statement setting realistic targets and looking ahead to the next five years.  In order to achieve this and to ensure that there is consistent improvement, the resources needed for the various elements of the Statement will need to be set out in detail.
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